MARAC STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING SUMMER 2007 

STATE CAUCUS REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS
DELAWARE

Delaware Public Archives

At the invitation and sponsorship of the Delaware Italian-American Heritage Commission, State Archivist Russ McCabe traveled to Italy to meet with historians and visit Giovanni da Verrazano’s home near Florence. The goals of the trip were to verify scholarly support for the claim that he was the first European to document the coastal waters of Delaware and other East Coast states, to select a stone from his home to be embedded in a monument to be placed in Lewes, Delaware, and to meet officials of Florence who will be coming next year for the monument unveiling. 

On June 5, DPA’s Safety & Emergency Preparedness Team responded to a request for assistance from the Town of Milton to address wet records resulting from a broken water pipe in a storage area. The team performed an onsite “triage” assessment of the damaged records to identify those that could be destroyed and those that needed to be brought back to the Archives for air-drying.  Following treatment of records, members of the team presented a report to town officials including recommendations for mitigating such situations in the future.

DPA will sponsor an August 4th program on how to research the history of your house.  Presented by staff member Margaret Raubacher-Dunham, this program will reveal how various types of archival records can be used.

In recognition of Constitution Week, the DPA will be hosting a special exhibition of original documents celebrating the state’s important role in the drafting and approval of the Federal Constitution.  The centerpiece of the display will be the ratification document, which made Delaware the first state to approve our nation’s new frame of government.  The exhibit will run September 12 – 22, 2007.

Hagley Library

As part of the fall lecture series, Robert Kanigel will discuss his latest book, Faux Real: Genuine Leather and Two Hundred Years of Inspired Fakes on September 20.  In his book, Mr. Kanigel draws readers into a fascinating discussion of authenticity and imitation, counterfeits, copies, facsimiles, and fakes.  

On October 4, Sara E. Wermeil from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology will discuss her paper “Norcross, Fuller, and the Rise of the General Contractor in Nineteenth Century America.”   The Center for the History of Business, Technology, and Society sponsors these seminars to discuss innovative work in progress that relates to Hagley’s research collections.

Andrew Carroll will give a presentation and sign books in the Copeland Room of the Hagley Library, October 17. Carroll is the editor of several New York Times bestsellers, including Behind the Lines and War Letters, which was also the inspiration for the critically-acclaimed PBS documentary of the same name. He has been featured on Oprah, FOX News, NPR, CNN, NBC News, and ABC News as a “Person of the Week.”  In 1998, Andrew Carroll founded the Legacy Project (www.warletters.com), “a national, all-volunteer effort to honor and remember those who have served this nation in wartime by seeking out and saving their letters.” Over the past nine years, the Legacy Project has received more than 80,000 previously-unpublished wartime correspondences, from handwritten letters written during the Revolution to e-mails sent from Iraq and Afghanistan. 

Historical Society of Delaware
In recognition of both Wilmington’s 175th anniversary and the latest "developments" on Market Street, the Historical Society will present a special exhibition on the history of Market Street.  The exhibit will run from September 15 through January 12, 2008.
Respectfully submitted,

Randy Goss, Delaware Caucus Representative

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

No written report submitted.  See meeting minutes.
MARYLAND

B&O Railroad Museum

The B&O Railroad Museum's Hays T. Watkins Research Library (HTWRL) is pleased to announce initiatives designed to increase accessibility and improve the long-term survival of its significant graphics collection containing over 150,000 photographic images and negatives. These initiatives include posting finding aids and inventories on the Museum's website for the first time, including an inventory of the HTWRL's general photograph collection, and duplicating a significant collection of microfilmed employee records documenting job history information for B&O Railroad employees between 1905-1971. Preservation initiatives include funding to construct two walk-in freezers to rehouse photographic and negative collections. Work is currently underway and should be completed later this year. Additional information relating to the library and finding aids is available at http://www.borail.org/finding-aids-research-services.shtml.

Frederick County Public Libraries
The Maryland Room, C. Burr Artz Public Library, Frederick County Public Libraries has been working very closely with Maryland Public Television (MPT) as MPT prepares for the Ken Burn's production “The War.”  The Maryland Room, with the Frederick County Veterans History Project, taught three workshops throughout the state to introduce people to the Veteran's History Project and interviewing techniques.  The Maryland Room also made arrangements for two other Maryland workshops taught by Library of Congress Veterans History Project staff.  The Maryland Room is an official Library of Congress Veterans History Project Partner Archive. In November, the Maryland Room and the Frederick County Veterans History Project will host a final workshop --"Capture a Veteran's Story" -- at the C. Burr Artz Library on November 8 at 7:00 pm.

On September 20, Frederick's Weinberg Center for the Arts, in cooperation with Maryland Public Television, the Maryland Room, and the Frederick County Veteran's History Project will present a special opportunity to preview THE WAR.  This 45-minute compilation of series excerpts are part of Burns' seven-part series telling the story of the Second World War through the personal accounts of a handful of men and women and their firsthand accounts of a worldwide catastrophe that touched the lives of every family on every street in every town in America.  Also previewed will be excerpts from MPT's The Maryland Generations: THE WAR documentary, which will air in the fall in conjunction with the Burns documentary.  Several Frederick veterans, recommended by the Frederick County Veterans History Project and previously interviewed by the Frederick County Project, were re-interviewed by MPT for the documentary.  Their stories, along with other Marylanders, can be found at http://www.mpt.org/thewar/profiles/home.html. A preview will also be held at Frostburg State University on September 13. There will be four other screening throughout the state.

Frostburg State University

	


MaryJo A. Price, Special Collections Librarian, Lewis J. Ort Library, Frostburg State University, and Mary Huebner, Librarian at Allegany College of Maryland, planned a disaster workshop for area libraries held on April 17, 2007, in celebration of National Library Week at the Ort Library.  Yvonne Carignan and Susan Koutsky of the University of Maryland, College Park's McKeldin Library Preservation Department were invited to give their four-hour workshop on "Disaster Preparedness."

This workshop taught participants the components of a disaster plan and gave them the tools needed to begin writing a plan for their own institutions.  Participants learned how to recognize potential disasters.  The instructors demonstrated such salvage techniques as packing wet books, separating and drying manuscripts, and air drying wet books and manuscripts.  The participants obtained an understanding of how to plan for disasters in their institutions as well as how to recover materials should a disaster strike.

Attendees included:  Liz Keller, Charles Courtney, Amber Harrison, Virginia Williams, and Dodie Coburn from Frostburg State University; Mary Huebner and Barbara Brown from Allegany College of Maryland; Pat Merrbach from Frostburg Branch of the Allegany County Public Library; Linda Tomblin and Judy Sconyer from Garrett College Library; Peggy Ream from Ruth Enlow Library, Garrett County Public Library System; and Connie Sutton from Mineral County Public Library in West Virginia.
Thank you to Susan Koutsky and Yvonne Carignan for their time and expertise.

University of Baltimore Special Collections Department

The Steamship Historical Society of America Collection has been removed and is now back at the Society’s headquarters in Providence, Rhode Island.  Due to financial difficulties the SSHSA could no longer support the collection and staff position at UB.  Researchers should be directed to the Society’s website: http://www.sshsa.org/.

----

Since July we have begun an ambitious program, “Archives 24/7” to scan and put online all of our oral history collections for which we have transcripts.  To date we have mounted the following collections:  

· Baltimore Voices Company (BVC)

· East Baltimore Oral History Collection (EBOH)

· Negro League Oral History Collection (NLOH)

· Penn-North Oral History Collection (NA)

We expect by the end of June to complete the Baltimore Neighborhood Heritage Project (BNHP)

Two other collections that have oral history components have also been scanned and are available online: Jo Ann Robinson/Gertrude Williams Collection (GW), and the Baltimore '68: Riots and Rebirth Collection (BSR).

The latter is part of a campus wide commemoration of the 40th anniversary of the assassination of Dr. Martin Luther King and the Baltimore riots that followed.  This will culminate in April 2008 with a major public history conference at UB.

University of Maryland, College Park

Anne Turkos, University of Maryland University Archivist, was awarded the St. George's Day Award by the Prince George's County Historical Society in honor of her work on the University of Maryland's 150th anniversary and for her efforts to promote the university's history in general.  She received the award at the Society's annual St. George's Day dinner, honoring the anniversary of the founding of Prince George's County.

----

The Michelle Smith Performing Arts Library of the University of Maryland opened a new gallery exhibition on July 1, 2007, Reisenberg, Rockmore, Sherman: An Extraordinary Family in Music, http://www.lib.umd.edu/PAL/gallery.html. This exhibition focuses on the lives and careers of Robert Sherman and his family and celebrates the recent gift of his collection to Special Collections in Performing Arts. 

Robert Sherman is equally devoted to his own multi-faceted career as a broadcaster, moderator, author, television personality, narrator, host and educator, and to promoting the legacy of his mother, the pianist Nadia Reisenberg, and his aunt, the minister Clara Rockmore. The collections for Reisenberg and Rockmore are also at the Michelle Smith Performing Arts Library in the International Piano Archives at Maryland.

Sherman was born to Reisenberg and Isaac J. Sherman, a successful international banker. He began his career in broadcasting as the Music Director and Program Manager for WQXR in New York. A regular columnist for The New York Times starting in the 1964, he would go on to publish several books on music. Sherman began lecturing at New York University by 1969, initiating an active career as an educator that would involve him with institutions such as Yale University, The Juilliard School, Oberlin Conservatory of music, The Manhattan School of Music and the Aspen Music School.

In 1969, Sherman began hosting the nationally broadcast program “Woody’s Children” on WQXR. Following the addition of other programs, including the popular “Listening Room,” he expanded to television hosting “Vibrations” on PBS and appearing as a commentator for CBS’s “Camera Three.” Sherman continues to broadcast today on Sirius Satellite Radio.

The preservation of Bob Sherman’s own legacy is now underway at the University of Maryland’s Michelle Smith Performing Arts Library. Beginning in August 2005, recordings from his collection began to arrive at Special Collections in Performing Arts (SCPA) with nearly 500 CDs from his “Young Artist Series” programs. Sherman is best known as the voice of nationally broadcast radio programs such as Listening Room, devoted to classical music and artists, and Woody’s Children, a folk music program – nearly 1,500 open reel tapes from these programs arrived at SCPA in August 2006. Both shows, like much of his programming, feature live interviews combined with performance and the playing of representative recordings.  These unique instances of oral history and performance documentation provide students of musicology and performance with new, unexamined primary resources ideal for new scholarship or performance practice study.

The exhibition was launched in conjunction with the Clarice Smith Performing Arts Center’s William Kapell International Competition & Festival. During the Festival, Sherman moderated three conversations with musicians Anne-Marie McDermott, Garrick Ohlsson, and David Finckel and Wu Han, all of which were recorded and will be added to his collection. 

----

The University of Maryland Libraries, Hornbake Library, is hosting a fall exhibit entitled "Mysterious Maryland: The Strange and Supernatural at the University of Maryland and Beyond." The exhibit will highlight campus ghost stories and other local folklore using materials from special collections.

Respectfully submitted, 

Jennifer Johnson, Maryland Caucus Representative

NEW JERSEY

Seton Hall University 

Various collections continue to be acquired on a regular basis as part of an ongoing mission to enhance our resource focus in the area of Catholic New Jersey in particular and expand even further into the realm of American Catholicism at large.  Within the past month groupings of historical material in the form of books, letters, documents and artifacts have been received for example.  The acquisition of various book and print collections including a number of nineteenth and early twentieth century volumes from the Mother Seton Parish in Whiting and significant objects relating to the Cathedral of the Basilica of the Sacred Heart in Newark have been donated by former head docent and historian Bernard Flanagan. 

Our first fully processed finding aid in EAD form has recently been posted on the Msgr. William Noe' Field Archives & Special Collections Center homepage.  This first collection highlights holdings related to our first College President - Bernard J. McQuaid (1856-57 and 1859-68) is available for public view via the following link -  http://library.shu.edu/sc/shu0003.1.html    On a broader scale, various updates to our Homepage have been made over the past few months including a new school-related encyclopedic page that can be viewed via the following link - http://library.shu.edu/sc-homepage.htm 


Submitted by Alan Delozier, Director & University Archivist

From the Special Collections of Newark Public Library

1. Exhibition: "The Art of the Poster," Main Library - Second and Third Floor Galleries, runs June 4 – August 25, 2007.

"Art of the Poster" features some of the finest posters in The Newark Public Library’s extensive collection of more than 5,000 works and includes images that depict musical themes and other performing arts, the two World Wars, architecture and architects, sculptors and their works, the history of photography, travel and notable artists.  The posters, while beautiful, are in essence merchandising tools. "Posters are mostly about selling something, whether it’s an art exhibit, a vacation in Puerto Rico or the urgency of war," said William J. Dane, curator of the exhibit and the Library's Keeper of Prints, Posters and Works of Art on Paper. "It’s the vitality of the visual image and the wording that we focused on when deciding what to select for the poster collection."  For more detail and posters from the exhibition, see: http://www.npl.org/Pages/ProgramsExhibits/Exhibits/artposter07.html
2. Upcoming exhibition: "The Art of Matching Picture to Text: An Exhibition to Celebrate the Art of Illustration," Third Floor Gallery, runs Aug. 20 through Oct. 19, 2007.  It will comprise a number of memorable images from scores of great illustrators from the 19th century to today including the likes of Beatrix Potter (Peter Rabbit), children's book author David Macaulay, noted African-American artist Elizabeth Catlett, and Charles Dana Gibson ("Gibson Girl").

3. Significant acquisitions: The Special Collections Division received several notable items thus far in 2007 for its holdings including: 

a. Adolf Konrad Collection, 1948-1952.  A series of four sketch books of drawings of theaters, musicians and even Newark street scenes by this noted New Jersey artist (1915-2004).  Konrad sketched these drawings while living on Fulton Street in Newark.

See catalog record: http://catalog.npl.org/search/akonrad%2C+adolf/akonrad+adolf/1%2C1%2C3%2CB/frameset&FF=akonrad+adolf+1915&2%2C%2C3 

b. Portfolio, Amazing Hancock Brothers Present, ca. 2007.  Portfolio of 19 prints by a pair of Texas artists, Charles R. Hancock and John S. Hancock, using bright colors and vivid themes that include devils, skulls, gas masks, dogs, human hands, among other images.  An example of an exhibit of their wood engravings similar to this portfolio can be seen at: http://www.tjc.edu/spotlight/webpage/artexhibit.htm
See catalog record:

http://catalog.npl.org/search/?searchtype=t&searcharg=amazing+hancock+brothers&searchscope=1&SORT=D&extended=0&SUBMIT=Search&searchlimits=&searchorigarg=aamazing+hancock+brothers  

c. Latest print from the Print Club of Albany.  "Passages" by William Behnken. Aquatint, 2006.  [for a detail of the print, see: http://www.pcaprint.com/ "Gallery," "2000" and scroll down to image].

See catalog record:

http://catalog.npl.org/search/a?searchtype=a&searcharg=behnken&SORT=D&searchscope=1&I3.x=0&I3.y=0&I3=submit
Chad Leinaweaver

The Monmouth County Archives will host the 12th annual Archives and History Day on October 13, 2007.  Seventy exhibiting organizations are expected to participate, including those represented by MARAC members.  The New Jersey Caucus will present its annual institutional service award during the event.  A program is available at http://co.monmouth.nj.us/page.asp?agency=9&Section=1717&Id=1922
 

During Archives Week, the Monmouth County Archives will host these two educational offerings on October 10:

 

Workshop.  9am to Noon.  (Registration required)

Long Lasting Digital Prints.  

Monique Fischer, Photographic Conservator, 

Northeast Document Conservation Center

Color prints made from digital files are not considered preservation quality and currently, there are no standards for longevity regarding digital images.  However, there are ways of creating long-lasting prints by understanding the materials employed and controlling the conditions where the print will be stored.  This presentation will address the three most important factors that affect the life of a digital print:  the quality of materials used such as the colorant (dye vs. pigment) and paper; the combination of materials used; and afterwards, the storage and display of the prints.

Lecture.  1pm to 3pm.  

Nineteenth Century Monmouth County Photographers.  

Gary D. Saretzky, Archivist, Monmouth County Archives

As a vacation destination, Monmouth County had more photographic activity in the 1800s than other New Jersey counties with a comparable year-round population density.  Expanding on his “Nineteenth-Century New Jersey Photographers,” New Jersey History (Fall/Winter 2004), Saretzky will provide a slide lecture concerning the leading photographers active in Monmouth County before 1900.  

  

Gary D. Saretzky
Archivist, County of Monmouth

The Plainfield Public Library is extending three exhibits through August.

The photo documentary work of Helen M. Stummer is the feature exhibit.  "No Easy Walk" consists of 50 black & white photographs taken in lower Manhattan and Newark over a 30-year period.  Exhibit closes Saturday, August 18 with a reception from 10:00 a.m. to noon.

An exhibit of antique samplers, "A Stitch In Time" is on view in the Plainfield Room. These rare early samplers are on loan from needlework collector Thomas Diller formerly of Plainfield.  Highlights of the exhibit are one created in Plainfield in 1847, and the oldest one, which is dated 1696.

"Porches in Plainfield" is a nostalgic exhibit of 13 black & white photographs by Paul Collier and Reina Lawrence of porches and people-on-porches during the late-19th and early-20th century. 

The Library expects to launch its new website in early July 2007.

One More Night at Elving’s Metropolitan Yiddish Theater -- October 7- November 25, 2007 -- Gaelen Gallery at the Alex Aidekman Family Jewish Community Campus, 901 Route 10 East in Whippany, NJ. For additional information about this exhibition, please contact Curator/Outreach Director Linda Forgosh at 973-929-2994, or send an email to lforgosh@jhsmw.org
During the early part of the 20th century, as a direct result of persecution in Europe, Jewish immigration to the United States swelled, and numerous Yiddish theaters of all sizes and descriptions were founded wherever large pockets of Jewish immigrants settled. Many of these theaters were located on New York City’s Lower East Side; Elving Metropolitan Theater had the distinction of being the most successful commercial Yiddish theater in the entire state of New Jersey. 

Located at 117 Montgomery Street in Newark's traditionally Jewish Third Ward, Elving Metropolitan Theater opened in 1922 when Newark was already home to the fourth largest (and growing) Jewish community in the nation, and was a place where Yiddish was the language heard on many streets. Elving’s, located in the heart of the Jewish community, was known as the place to go for Yiddish operettas and songs. Every notable Yiddish star appeared on the Elvings’stage, including Molly Picon, Boris Thomaschevsky, Jacob Adler, and David Kessler (Kessler owned his own New York City Second Avenue Yiddish Theater), to name only a fraction of the most recognizable.  

Morris County LibraryThe Jews of Morris County, November 29, 2007- January 4, 2008 -- , 30 East Hanover Avenue, Whippany, NJ 07981. For additional information about this exhibition, please contact Curator/Outreach Director Linda Forgosh at 973-929-2994 or send an email to lforgosh@jhsmw.org.  The Jews of Morris County: Early Settlers, Synagogues, Hotel Resorts, and Lake Communities traces the growth of Jewish life in Morris County, including market and mining towns, farming communities, summer resorts, and synagogue congregations that grew up as a result of an influx of Jews looking for more affordable housing after World War II. Jewish history in this area dates as far back as the Civil War. 

Jennifer McGillan

Archivist

Jewish Historical Society of MetroWest

901 Route 10 East

Whippany, NJ 07981

(973) 929-2995

David Sarnoff Library 

Assisted by Rutgers intern Sharon Chapman and Library director Alex Magoun, project archivist Sheldon Hochheiser has nearly completed processing of the Harry Olson and Vladimir Zworykin Collections through a matching grant from the Center for the History of Physics, comprising 10.5 and 19 cubic feet respectively of documents, notebooks, and photos.  The finding aids should be available on the Library's and the Center's websites by the end of the summer.  A bonus to this project has been the invaluable assistance of Sarnoff Corporation's Faina Vainberg with the renovation of the Library's Access database, including a much improved user interface. 

A host of West Windsor-Plainsboro High School volunteers are assisting in the digitization of RCA publications and processing of collections.  Swapnil Mhatre has scanned to 300dpi-PDF all of the contents, by article, in the first twelve of 31 volumes of RCA Engineer, a semi-technical bimonthly that explained RCA's technologies and businesses between 1955 and 1986.  He expects to complete the project and its approximately 20,000 pages by mid-August.  The next step will be connecting those articles to the index that was converted to an Excel spreadsheet last year.  As a change of pace, he has also begun digitizing the RCA Laboratories 8x10 negative series as 300dpi tiff images using the Library's new Epson V700 transparency scanner: 500 down, 9,500 to go!  Kunal Deopare continues to scan notebook pages selected by Alex Magoun that document the invention of LCDs in the 1960s.  Hamad Masood has been organizing the John B. Coleman Collection, documenting the activities of an African-American physicist in RCA's electron microscope department and at MIT's plasma lab.  His sister Kirin Masood has begun organizing the files of Charles Wine, a distinguished member of the technical staff at the David Sarnoff Research Center, whose career began with Project Lightning's 1959 gigahertz computer and concluded with HDTV.  Vidya Nandapurkar has continued the entry of the RCA Review indexes into an Excel spreadsheet that was begun last summer, and has only 26 volumes to go! 

-- 
Alexander B. Magoun, Ph.D. 
Executive Director 
David Sarnoff Library 
201 Washington Road, CN 5300 
Princeton, NJ 08543-5300 

609-734-2636 
amagoun@davidsarnoff.org 
(f) 609-734-2339 
www.davidsarnoff.org 
www.davidsarnoff.blogspot.com 

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Linke, New Jersey Caucus Representative

NEW YORK

SUNY Potsdam Archives and Special Collections Librarian Honored

"Extraordinary" is how the winner of the 17th Annual Award for Excellence in Library Service is described.   SUNY Potsdam Archives and Special Collections Librarian Jane Subramanian received the award from the Northern New York Library Network during its Annual Meeting held on May 24, 2007 in Lake Placid. 

A letter of nomination for Mrs. Subramanian said, "Jane has worked in almost every area of the academic library. To all her work she brings dedication to service and commitment to excellence." 

"Jane’s work in Archives and Special Collections is an example of how she approaches her work. She has transformed a dreary space and disorganized collection into an attractive research and learning environment with well-organized and professionally managed collections," a nomination stated. "She has promoted the Archives as a place for student research and instruction for multiple disciplines and regularly teaches classes using archival resources at the request of faculty. She has reached out to alumni to support the archives with monetary and in-kind donations related to the history of the College." 

A nomination said, "Jane never loses sight that the important work of an academic librarian is with students. Whether it is student assistants, interns, or volunteers, she has developed on-going relationships with the students she has brought into the work of archives management. They keep in touch with her after they leave Potsdam and she with them. 

"Jane brings professionalism and excellence to all areas of her work - teaching, scholarship, and service," the letter continued. "She is quite simply an extraordinary librarian - one who is always eager to learn, willing to take on new responsibilities, and willing to commit time and energy to ensure that everything she does is done well." 

Nearly 60 people representing 30 library and historical institutions were on hand at the annual meeting to help congratulate Mrs. Subramanian. 

==

The Upstate History Alliance has been awarded a grant from the New York State Discretionary Grant Program for Conservation and Preservation of Library Materials to develop four online courses: Basic Preservation, Care & Handling of Paper Based Materials; Conservation & Preservation of Photographs and Albums; Climate Control for Small Institutions; and Introduction to Reformatting. 

Each course will be 4 weeks in length and will be designed for small to mid-sized organizations. For more information, visit www.upstatehistory.org or contact Jenny Rosenzweig, Program Coordinator and Regional Archivist, at jenny@upstatehistory.org; 800.895.1648.

==

News from the New York State Archives

Pulitzer Prize Winning Historian Doris Kearns Goodwin Honored in Albany Event

The New York State Archives Partnership Trust honored Pulitzer Prize-winning historian Doris Kearns Goodwin for her work to advance history on April 24, 2007 at The Egg, Center for the Performing Arts in Albany.  

The more than hour-long program featured a probing conversation between Goodwin and nationally prominent Lincoln Scholar Harold Holzer on Goodwin’s life, work and passion for history.  At the conclusion of the event, Goodwin was presented with the Empire State Archives and History Award, an award created by the Archives Partnership Trust in 2005 to recognize prominent national figures for their contributions to our society’s understanding and use of history.  

Doris Kearns Goodwin received a B.A. from Colby College, where she was Phi Beta Kappa and magna cum laude. She received her Ph.D. in Government from Harvard University and was a Woodrow Wilson Fellow.  Currently a professor of history and government at Harvard University, she is probably best known for her courses on the American presidency.  In addition to her distinguished teaching resume, her career experience includes service as an assistant to President Lyndon Johnson during his last year in the White House and later collaboration with President Johnson on the preparation of his memoirs.

Her award winning writings include some of the most important books on history published in our time, on subjects including: Abraham Lincoln, Lyndon Johnson, Franklin D. and Eleanor Roosevelt (a Pulitzer Prize winner), the Fitzgeralds and the Kennedys, and the Brooklyn Dodgers.  In addition to these major works, Ms. Goodwin has written countless articles on subjects related to history and government in many of this nation’s leading publications.

Archives Staffer Honored for Work in Social Studies Education

NYS Archives Education Coordinator Julie Daniels received the Partners in Education award from the Capital District Council for the Social Studies for her outstanding work promoting the use of historical records in the classroom. Ms. Daniels was recognized for her development of several innovative websites including the Erie Canal Time Machine, Legacies Project, and Throughout The Ages. The award also cited her work training teachers to integrate historical records into classroom instruction, developing curriculum resources for the NYS Department of Education, and curating the "History Happened Here" kiosks along the NYS Thruway.

New York State Records Center Asbestos Abatement Project Completed

In November 2005, the New York State Archives discovered that the enclosures for the asbestos fire-proofing on 54 columns in the State Records Center were inadequate. Asbestos experts conducted hundreds of tests in the facility to determine that the air was clear and that only those boxes within a two-foot radius of the columns were affected. Working closely with the Office of General Services, the Archives ensured that staff and records were protected and that work continued as far as was possible. During the project, certified asbestos handlers retrieved urgently needed records, decontaminated about 7000 boxes of paper records using HEPA vacuums, and removed the asbestos and replaced it with new fire-proofing. The warehouse reopened for full service in April 2007.

New York State Records Center Expansion

The New York State Archives has opened a satellite records center to hold inactive state agency records that cannot be accommodated in the current State Records Center. The new facility will store approximately 40,000 cubic feet of records and allow for the same level of service provided at the current records center, which holds approximately 236,000 cubic feet of records and has met its storage capacity.

Program Wellness for State Agencies

The New York State Archives has launched a new records management service called Program Wellness. Central to this service are Program Checkups, where State Archives staff work with agency records management officers to evaluate their records management program and identify key areas for improvement. Along with periodic record inventories, continued maintenance of agency schedules, and active record management, Program Wellness emphasizes the development of disaster recovery schemes, and change management activities to promote and develop internal support for records management. 

Statewide e-mail policy

The Archives is working with the New York State Forum, a consortium of state agencies, local governments, and business concerns. A focus group session to identify the key elements of a policy for managing e-mail effectively is planned for the end of June at the Rockefeller Institute in Albany, headquarters of the NYS Forum. Twenty-six representatives of state agencies and staff from the State Archives are expected to participate. 

New Staff

Two positions have been filled in Records Service Development: Maggi Gonsalves who is working on workshop and publication development and Mark Maniak who is working on the County Land Records Initiative. Also joining the Archives is Art Reinhart, who is working in the Grants Administration Unit.

Respectfully submitted,

Raymond LaFever, New York Caucus Representative

PENNSYLVANIA
New Listserv

Due to Margaret Jerrido’s imminent retirement, the Pennsylvania Caucus listserv found a new home at the University of Pittsburgh.  The listserv is open to all in the archival community.  Email pacaucus-marac@list.pitt.edu to join.

Margaret Jerrido to Retire

After 16 years as Archivist of the Urban Archives at Temple University, Margaret Jerrido will be retiring effective August 17, 2007.  Prior to this position, she worked at the Medical College of Pennsylvania for over 21 years and was the Assistant Archivist and Director of the Black Women Physicians Project.  She has been a member of the Mid-Atlantic Regional Archives Conference since 1979 and served as Vice-Chair, was on various committees and presented papers.  The Pennsylvania Caucus, as well as MARAC will greatly miss Margaret’s leadership and her contributions to the archival community.

Pennsylvania College of Technology

 The Roger & Peggy Madigan Library at the Pennsylvania College of Technology has joined the AccessPA Digital Repository. The first collection to appear will be approximately 1,000 B & W photos of the Williamsport Technical Institute, a forerunner of the college. The collection documents early 20th century industrial/vocational education, which included the local activities of the Civilian Conservation Corps and National Youth Administration.

The Barnes Foundation

The Barnes Foundation’s Archives and Library Department recently completed a major processing project funded by the National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH). The 2004 grant of $95,397 provided funding for a full-time processing archivist and for supplies and technical assistance to re-house, arrange, and create finding aids and catalogue records for early records of the Barnes Foundation and its founder, Dr. Albert C. Barnes. 

Finding aids for the collections processed by NEH Project Archivist Adrienne Pruitt as part of this project can be found on the Foundation’s Archives and Library Department web page at http://www.barnesfoundation.org/archivesandlibrary.html.

Episcopal Diocese of Central Pennsylvania

Jennifer Railing, the Volunteer Archivist for the Episcopal Diocese of Central Pennsylvania offered a workshop on Church Archives at the annual Diocesan Convention in June 2007.  Sixteen delegates to the Convention learned about what to keep as well as preservation techniques, and were given catalogs from various archival supply vendors.

2007 Archives & Records Management Seminar

The Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission (PHMC) is sponsoring the 2007 Archives & Records Management Seminar on Wednesday, October 24, at the Four Point Sheraton in Harrisburg, Pennsylvania.  This dynamic annual program is designed to address issues relevant to the challenges posed by today’s rapidly expanding world of records and information management and preservation. Dr. William C. Pencak, Professor of History, The Pennsylvania State University, will be Keynote Speaker, addressing The Continuing Importance of Archives and Records Management. For the first time at this conference, many vendors of archival and records management products and services will be available to answer questions and address your preservation needs.  Other sessions include: What Do you Do After the Pipes Break? Immediate Response and Recovery from Your Disaster; Expect the Unexpected: Continuity of Government in Pennsylvania; and

Care of Maps, Posters, and Oversize Materials.  More information on the program and registration can be found on www.phmc.state.pa.us or contact Linda Ries (lries@state.pa.us, (717) 787-3023).  The 2007 annual seminar is in collaboration with the National Archives and Records Administration-Mid-Atlantic Branch (NARA); the Keystone Chapter of the Association for Information and Image Management (AIIM); the Pennsylvania Heritage Society (PHS) and the Pennsylvania State Historical Records Advisory Board (SHRAB).

Penn State

The Office of Digital Scholarly Publishing, a collaborative venture of the Penn State Press and Penn State Libraries, is pleased to announce the availability of a new publication archives.  This is the first project using DPubS software developed entirely at Penn State. The combined efforts of individuals in Preservation and Digitization, Digital Library Technologies, I-Tech, Scholarly Communications Services, and the Penn State Press made the digitization, development, technology and delivery possible.  The efforts on the project wee a significant achievement in the development of our publishing program.
Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography (PMHB) 
http://publications.libraries.psu.edu/eresources/pmhb.  PMHB is a quarterly scholarly journal published by The Historical Society of Pennsylvania and an important resource for those interested in regional history, industry, genealogy, culture, and related subjects.   The archive is available to all users freely and will have a moving wall. The years 1907-1999 (v. 31-123) are digitized and available. The full text of volumes 1-32 (1877-1906) are available by using the ProQuest American Periodicals Series database from those libraries which subscribe to the ProQuest series.
In addition, the back files to Pennsylvania History are also available
via the ODSP at http://publications.libraries.psu.edu/eresources/pennhistory. 
The back files for PMHB and Pennsylvania History will be joined next year by
back files for Western Pennsylvania History to make up the Pennsylvania
Journals Collection.  All three resources will also be available via the Digitized Collections page at http://apps.libraries.psu.edu/digital/index.cfm .
Penn State will have more news and new products later this fall.   In the
meantime, comments and questions can be directed to: Patrick Alexander, Associate Director of PSUP and Co-Director of ODSP: pha3@psu.edu; Linda Friend, Scholarly Communications Services: lxf5@psu.edu; Mike Furlough, Assistant Dean and Co-Director of ODSP: mfurlough@psu.edu. 

Respectfully submitted,
Cindy Bendroth, Pennsylvania Caucus Representative

VIRGINIA

Colonial Williamsburg

Gail Greve, a longtime MARAC member, succumbed July 12 from deteriorating health conditions resulting from a stroke suffered earlier this year.  Greve, wife of Jim Greve of the Library of Virginia, worked at the Colonial Williamsburg Special Collections Department and was serving on the Local Arrangements Committee for the Fall meeting in Williamsburg.

Roanoke College

Roanoke College has recently acquired the papers of the American Association of University Women (AAUW), Roanoke Valley Branch.  The collection, approximately 8 linear feet, comprises the constitution and by-laws, financial records, minutes, scrapbooks, and notebooks regarding activities and projects of the group from the late 1930s through the present.  Some records are incomplete.

State Historical Records Advisory Board

The twelve-member State Historical Records Advisory Board, under the leadership of state archivist Conley Edwards, continues its efforts to preserve the documentary heritage of Virginia.  The board has worked cooperatively with repositories across the commonwealth since 1976 to facilitate federal grants for archival work.  

 

Conley Edwards and deputy SHRAB coordinator Jennifer Davis McDaid participated in the Librarian's Pre-Conference for the National Genealogical Society Conference in Richmond on May 15, 2007.  150 participants attended a day of sessions at the Library of Virginia, including:

 

"When Will All Your Records Be On the Web?": Digital Initiatives of the Library of Virginia---Conley Edwards

History Begins With You!  Help Preserve the Past with the Basics of Archives---Jennifer Davis McDaid

Workshops like these will connect professional archivists with those individuals who care for historical records in local institutions—the very people that SHRAB works with to preserve the records of the commonwealth.   

 

The State Historical Records Advisory Board will be a sponsor of Archives Month in Virginia in 2008.  Jennifer Davis McDaid is serving on the Society of American Archivists' Archives Month taskforce, and will serve as the Virginia co-chair with MARAC caucus representative Derek Gray.  For more on these topics, and a look at Archives Week/Month celebrations across the United States, visit the CoSA Web site at www.statearchivists.org. 

Edwards and McDaid also presented a workshop on Managing Your State Historical Records Advisory Board at the joint NAGARA/CoSA meeting in Kansas City in July.  Conley Edwards will serve as the president of the Council of State Archivists for 2007-2008. 

Virginia Commonwealth University

An article appeared in the Richmond Times-Dispatch on July 11 on Jodi Koste about her career as an archivist at Virginia Commonwealth University’s Medical College of Virginia’s Tompkins-McCaw Library and the archival profession overall.  Jodi has served MARAC in numerous capacities, including Vice-Chair and Local Arrangements Co-Chair.  She has presented at many conference sessions and is currently serving as the LAC Co-Chair for the Williamsburg meeting.  The text of the article can be found at the following link: http://www.inrich.com/cva/ric/shopping_classifieds/jobs.apx.-content-articles-RTD-jobs-archivist.html
Respectfully submitted,

Derek Gray, Virginia Caucus Representative

WEST VIRGINIA

After a spring organizational meeting at the West Virginia State Archives, a new group, the Religious Archivists of the Greater Kanawha Valley, has been formed. Interested congregations from several religious denominations have been sending members to monthly meetings and staff from the State Archives have performed site visits to two churches to provide advice on storage and arrangement of church records. 

The Records Management and Preservation Board awarded grants to 22 counties totaling $292,457 for the 2007-2008 fiscal year. Projects range from improving storage and buying acid-free supplies to preservation microfilming of permanent records. A complete listing of grants is available at http://www.wvculture.org/history/rmpb/rmpbgrants2007.html.

Staff at the West Virginia State Archives completed the finding aid for the papers of Governor Bob Wise (2001-2005) and have made that available online. 

Work continues on the Vital Records Research Project. All but 8 rolls of marriages for the latest group of 10 counties have been received, and  nearly 450,000 records for births, deaths and marriages and the corresponding images have already been uploaded to the web. Another 400,000 images are being checked and finalized before uploading.

Respectfully submitted,

Debra Basham, West Virginia Caucus Representative
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